
 

 

 

 

 

September 25, 2020 

The Honorable Alex M. Azar II 
Secretary  
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services  
200 Independence Avenue, S.W.  
Washington, DC 20201  
 

Dear Secretary Azar 

On behalf of more than 70 hospitals, 17 Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs), and  Ryan White 

program funded clinics in Wisconsin that participate in the 340B discount drug program, we write today 

with great concerns over recent moves by drug manufacturers to stop paying 340B discounts or create 

other barriers for those of us participating in this critical program to protect the health of vulnerable 

Americans. . 

As you know, a number of drug manufacturers including Eli Lilly, AstraZeneca, Merck, Sanofi, and 

Novartis have recently undertaken actions that appear to be in direct conflict with what is required of 

them under the 340B program. Specifically, some have announced they will no longer offer their drugs 

at the discounted 340B rate for contract pharmacies and others have announced they will no longer 

offer the discount unless 340B program participants provide extensive additional data. 

These actions are in direct conflict with the 340B statute and the intent of Congress to protect access to 

health care for vulnerable Americans. The laws and regulations that define participation the 340B 

program require drug manufacturers to not exceed the 340B discount price for drugs dispensed by 

pharmacies – contract or in-house – of 340B covered entities, including hospitals and FQHCs.  

We ask your department to immediately notify these offending drug companies that this activity must 

cease immediately. The statute is clear and HRSA has long recognized that all pharmacies play an 

important role in administering drugs for our safety-net providers under the 340B program. These 

aggressive actions by large pharmaceutical manufacturers threaten to undermine the entire program. 

HRSA rightly recognizes that it is entirely appropriate for covered entities to use both contract and in-

house pharmacies to administer 340B prescriptions to patients. In fact, the practice of using multiple 

pharmacies is done to improve efficiencies, save costs and ensure patient choice in their health care.   

Furthermore, HRSA has recognized that contract pharmacies play a key role in expanding access to 

prescriptions for patients in rural communities, as more than half of Wisconsin’s 340B hospitals are 

themselves located in rural areas. FQHCs are also, by design, located in both rural and urban 

communities where access to prescriptions can be difficult and Ryan White funded clinics provide 



 

 

comprehensive health services to people living with and at-risk for HIV and AIDS linking them to life 

saving and enhancing medications. Drug manufacturers are clearly testing the waters now to see what 

they can get away with. If HRSA does not act now, will the drug companies get the message that they no 

longer have to pay any discounts to 340B safety net providers?  

It is particularly troubling that drug manufacturers have taken these aggressive moves in the midst of a 

pandemic where safety net health care providers find themselves on the front lines caring for patients. 

Hospitals, FQHCs, and Ryan White funded clinics are experiencing a very uncertain financial landscape. 

From mid-March through most of May, we were unable to serve patients for routine visits due to the 

need to preserve PPE and concern about transmission in the initial days of the pandemic. While we have 

transitioned some care to telehealth and have been steadily increasing in-person services for our 

patients, the outlook remains shaky despite some federal support that has offset a portion of these 

massive financial losses. 

In comparison, profits for pharmaceutical companies continue to soar. Drug manufacturers routinely 

reap the highest profits in health care, many with large double-digit gains from year-to-year, and did not 

face the same challenges under COVID as our frontline providers. At the same time, the discounts they 

are obligated to provide represent only a small fraction – less than 2% of overall drug manufacturer 

revenue.  

The 340B program is a lifeline for our safety-net providers that by definition must serve a 

disproportionate share of uninsured and low-income patients. These safety-net providers often offer 

vital services like behavioral health care, free or low-cost dental care, remote dispensing locations, and 

other important services that support their communities even though they may operate at a financial 

loss. Without the savings from the 340B discounts, many of these initiatives simply would not be 

possible.    

We again call on you to enforce the requirements of the 340B program for drug companies immediately. 

Not doing so would send a terrible message that could undermine the viability of the 340B program and 

jeopardize our ability to provide many of the important services that improve the health and wellbeing 

of our Wisconsin communities. 

Sincerely, 

 

 
 
 

Eric Borgerding 
President/CEO 
Wisconsin Hospital Association 

Stephanie Harrison 
CEO 
Wisconsin Primary Health Care 
Association  

 
 
 

Bill Keeton 
Vice President and Chief 
Advocacy Officer 
Vivent Health  

 
 
 
 
 

  
 
 



 

 

 
 
 
 
Douglas Peterson 
President/CEO 
AdventHealth Durand 
 

Debra Rudquist 
Chief Executive Officer 
Amery Hospital & Clinic 
 

 
 
 
 

Kristin McManmon 
President 
Ascension All Saints Hospital, 
Ascension St. Francis Hospital 
and Ascension SE Wisconsin - 
Franklin Campus 
 

 
 
 
 

Jenny Derks 
Chief Administrative Officer  
Ascension Calumet Hospital 
Interim Chief Administrative Officer 
Ascension NE Wisconsin – Mercy 
Campus 

Kelly Elkins 
President 
Ascension Columbia St. Mary's 
and Ascension SE Wisconsin 
Hospital - St. Joseph Campus 
 

Laurie Oungst 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Ascension Eagle River Hospital, 
Ascension Sacred Heart Hospital 
and Ascension St. Mary's 
Hospital 
 

Crystal Kirschling 
Interim Chief Administrative Officer 
Ascension NE Wisconsin - St. 
Elizabeth Campus 

Jonathon Matuszewski 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Ascension Good Samaritan 
Hospital and Ascension Our 
Lady of Victory Hospital 

Peter Stamas, MD 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Ascension SE Wisconsin Hospital 
- Elmbrook Campus 
 

David Graebner 
President, ASMMC 
Aurora Sheboygan Memorial 
Medical Center 

Holly Schmidtke 
President 
Aurora West Allis Medical 
Center 

 
 
 
 

Jim Dietsche 
CEO 
Bellin Health Oconto Hospital 

Mary Beth White-Jacobs 
CEO 
Black River Memorial Hospital, Inc. 

Gordon Lewis 
CEO 
Burnett Medical Center 
 

 
Peggy Troy 
President/CEO 
Children’s Wisconsin - 
Milwaukee Hospital 

   



 

 

 
 
 
 

Michael Gutsch 
CEO 
Cumberland Healthcare 

 
 
 

 
Brian Stephens 
Chief Executive Officer 
Door County Medical Center 

 
 
 
 

Kim Pearson 
Administrator 
Essentia Health St. Mary's 
Hospital – Superior 

 
Theresa Braudt 
Administrator 
Gundersen Boscobel Area Hospital 
and Clinics 
 

Frank Perez-Guerra 
Interim CEO 
Gundersen Moundview 
Hospital and Clinics 

Kristie McCoic 
Administrator 
Gundersen St. Joseph's Hospital 
and Clinics 

 
 
 

Joni Olson 
Chief Executive Officer 
Gundersen Tri County Hospital & 
Clinics 

 
 
 
Luke Beirl 
CEO 
Hayward Area Memorial 
Hospital & Water's Edge 

Sandy Anderson 
Interim President & CEO 
HSHS Sacred Heart Hospital  

Chris Brabant 
President and CEO 
HSHS St. Clare Memorial Hospital 

 
John Wagner 
President and CEO 
HSHS St. Joseph's Hospital 
 

 
 
 
 
Brian Charlier 
President/CEO 
HSHS St. Vincent Hospital 

 
Richard Helmers, MD 
Regional Vice President 
Mayo Clinic Health System - Eau 
Claire, Mayo Clinic Health System – 
Norhtland in Barron & Mayo Clinic 
Health System - Oakridge in Osseo 
 

 
 
 
 

Steven Lindberg 
Vice Chair of Administration 
Mayo Clinic Health System - 
Red Cedar in Menomonie 
 

 
 

Kathleen Kuepers 
CEO 
Memorial Hospital of Lafayette 
Co. 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 
 
 

Jason Douglas 
CEO 
Memorial Medical Center of 
Ashland 

 

James O'Keefe 
President/CEO 
Mile Bluff Medical Center 
 

John Russell 
President and CEO 
Prairie Ridge Health 
 
 
 

  
 
 
Robert Van Meeteren 
President/CEO 
Reedsburg Area Medical Center 

 
 
 

Helen Strike 
President 
River Falls Area Hospital 

Dan Rohrbach 
Chief Executive Officer 
Southwest Health 

Michael Schafer 
CEO 
Spooner Health 

 

David Dobosenski 
Chief Executive Officer 
St. Croix Regional Medical 
Center 

Daniel DeGroot 
President/CEO 
Stoughton Health 

 

Tammy Bending 
VP- Critical Access Operations 
ThedaCare Medical Center – Berlin 
& Wild Rose 

 
 
 
 
David Corso 
VP Critical Access Hospital 
Operations 
ThedaCare Medical Center - 
New London & Waupaca 

 
 
 
 
Julie Chikowski 
Vice President 
ThedaCare Medical Center – 
Shawano 

 
 
 
 

Sue Erickson 
President and CEO 
UnityPoint Health - Meriter 
 

Lisa Schnedler 
President & CEO 
Upland Hills Health, Inc. 
 

David Hartberg 
Chief Executive Officer 
Vernon Memorial Healthcare 

 
 
 
Alison Page 
Chief Executive Officer 
Western Wisconsin Health 

 
 
 
Steven Massey 
President/CEO 
Westfields Hospital & Clinic 

 
Matthew Heywood 
President/CEO 
Aspirus 

 
 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 
 
Cathy Jacobson 
President and CEO 
Froedtert Health 
 

 
 
 
Scott Rathgaber, MD 
Chief Executive Officer 
Gundersen Lutheran Medical 
Center 
 

 
 
 
Andrew Bagnall 
President and CEO, HSHS 
Wisconsin 
HSHS Wisconsin Division  

Susan Turney 
CEO 
Marshfield 
 

Damond Boatwright 
Regional President  - 
Operations 
SSM Health - Wisconsin, Inc. 

 
 
 
 
Imran Andrabi, MD 
President & CEO 
ThedaCare 

Alan Kaplan 
CEO 
UW Health 

 
 
 

 
Tim Size 
Executive Director  
Rural Wisconsin Health 
Cooperative 

 
 
 
 
Ken Loving, MD 
CEO 
Access Community Health 
Centers  

Jennifer Smith 
Executive Director 
Bridge Community Health Clinic 

 

 
Mary Beth Johnson 
CEO 
Community Health Systems, 
Inc 

Greg Nycz 
Executive Director  
Family Health Center of 
Marshfield, Inc 

Laura Waldvogel 
CEO 
Family Health La Clinica  

Mary Ouimet, DNP, R.N. 
CEO 
Kenosha Community Health 
Center, Inc 
 

 
Kristin Blanchard Stearns 
CEO 
Lakeshore Community Health 
Care 
 



 

 

 
Dayle Patterson 
CEO 
Lake Superior Community Health 
Center 
 

 
Reba Rice 
CEO 
NorthLakes Community Clinic 
 

Kristene Stacker 
CEO 
Partnership Community Health 
Center  

 
Jenni Sevenich 
CEO 
Progressive Community Health 
Centers 

 
 
 
 
Mari Freiberg, MPH 
CEO/Executive Director,  
Scenic Bluffs Community 
Health Centers 

Julie B Schuller, MD 
President and CEO 
Sixteenth Street Community Health 
Centers 
 

 

 

 

Cc:  

Tom Engels, HRSA Administrator 

Wisconsin Congressional Delegation 


